

Stokes equation under Tresca friction boundary condition: a truncated approach

Jules K Djoko, Jonas Koko, Sognia Konlack

▶ To cite this version:

Jules K Djoko, Jonas Koko, Sognia Konlack. Stokes equation under Tresca friction boundary condition: a truncated approach. [Research Report] African Peer Review Mechanism. 2021. hal-03323588v2

HAL Id: hal-03323588 https://hal.science/hal-03323588v2

Submitted on 13 Mar 2022

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Stokes equations under Tresca friction boundary condition: a truncated approach

Jules K. DJOKO¹, Jonas KOKO², and Sognia KONLACK³

¹African peer review mechanism, Johannesburg, South Africa, jules.djokokamdem@gmail.com ²LIMOS, Université Clermont-Auvergne - CNRS UMR 6158, BP 10448, 63000 Clermont-Ferrand, France, jonas.koko@uca.fr

³Universite de Yaounde I, Analyse Numerique, Cameroon, ksognia@gmail.com

February 25, 2022

Abstract

A priori error analysis of the finite element approximation of Stokes equations under slip boundary condition of friction type has been centered on the interpolation error on the slip zone. In this work, we propose a novel approach based on the approximation of the tangential component of traction force by a truncated (cut off) function. More precisely, we carry out (i) a complete analysis of the truncated formulation from the continuous to discrete level in two and three dimensions. In particular, we show linear convergence rate of the finite element solution by assuming standard regularity of the weak solution. This improves all previous results. (ii) the description of our solution strategy, (iii) a verification of the convergence properties with analytic solution and benchmark tests.

Keywords: Stokes equations; Tresca friction law; cut off function; error estimates; finite element approximation; linear convergence; numerical simulations.

Mathematics subject classification: 65N30, 76M10

Contents

1	\mathbf{Intr}	oduction	2
	1.1	Stokes Equations with Tresca friction boundary condition	2
	1.2	Main results	3
	1.3	Outline of the paper	5
2	Var	iational formulations	5
3	Tru	ncated Problem	7
	3.1	Some preliminaries	8
	3.2	Analysis of the truncated problem	8

4	Finite element Analysis	13
	4.1 Preliminaries	13
	4.2 Error estimates	15
5	Numerical algorithm	21
6	Numerical experiments	22
	6.1 2D Driven cavity	22
	6.2 3D lid-driven cavity	24
	6.3 Concluding remarks	25

1 Introduction

After a brief introduction in the modelling of a Stokes with Tresca friction boundary condition, Sect 1.2 presents the main findings of this work which is optimal convergence for the finite element solution without imposing extra regularity of the solution on the slip zone.

1.1 Stokes Equations with Tresca friction boundary condition

Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ (d=2,3) be an open bounded set with boundary $\partial \Omega$ assume to be polygonal or polyhedral. We consider the steady incompressible Stokes equations modeled by the equations

$$-2\mu \operatorname{div} D\boldsymbol{u} + \nabla p = \boldsymbol{f} \quad \text{in } \Omega, \tag{1.1}$$

$$\operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega , \qquad (1.2)$$

where $\boldsymbol{u}(\boldsymbol{x})$ is the velocity, the pressure is $p(\boldsymbol{x})$ and $\boldsymbol{f}(\boldsymbol{x})$ is the external body force applied to the fluid, while μ is the kinematic viscosity and $2D\boldsymbol{u} = \nabla \boldsymbol{u} + (\nabla \boldsymbol{u})^T$ is the rate of deformation. These equations are complemented by boundary conditions. For that purpose, we assume that $\partial\Omega$ is made of two components S and Γ , such that $\overline{\partial\Omega} = \overline{S \cup \Gamma}$, with $S \cap \Gamma = \emptyset$. We assume the homogeneous Dirichlet condition on Γ , that is

$$\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{on } \boldsymbol{\Gamma} \; . \tag{1.3}$$

On the other part of the boundary S, the velocity is decomposed following its normal and tangential part; that is

$$\boldsymbol{u} = u_{\boldsymbol{n}} + u_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} = (\boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n})\boldsymbol{n} + (\boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{\tau})\boldsymbol{\tau},$$

where n is the normal outward unit vector to S and τ is the tangent vector orthogonal to n. We assume the impermeability condition

$$\boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} = 0 \quad \text{on} \quad S \,. \tag{1.4}$$

The force within the fluid is the Cauchy stress tensor T given by the relation

$$T = 2\mu D \boldsymbol{u} - p \boldsymbol{I} \text{ on } \Omega,$$

I being the identity tensor. Just like the velocity, the traction Tn on S is decomposed following its normal and tangential part; that is

$$Tn = (Tn \cdot n)n + (Tn \cdot \tau)\tau$$

= $(-p + 2\mu n \cdot Dun)n + 2\mu(\tau \cdot Dun)\tau$
= $(Tn)_n + (Tn)_{\tau}$.

Let $g: S \longrightarrow (0, \infty)$ be the threshold slip function. One considers the following constitutive relation on S (see [1,2]);

$$-(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \in g\partial|\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}|\,,\tag{1.5}$$

with the pointwise Euclidean norm $|\boldsymbol{v}|^2 = \boldsymbol{v} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}$. Using the definition of the sub-differential, (1.5) is equivalent to;

for all vector
$$\boldsymbol{v} |\boldsymbol{g}|\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}| - \boldsymbol{g}|\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau}| \ge -(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} \cdot (\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\tau})$$
 on S . (1.6)

When u_{τ} is not equal zero, one has

$$-(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{ au}}=grac{\boldsymbol{u_{ au}}}{|\boldsymbol{u_{ au}}|}\,.$$

Thus, (1.6) is equivalent to

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{if} & |(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| < g \quad \text{then} \quad \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} = \boldsymbol{0}, \\ \text{if} & |(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| = g \quad \text{then} \quad \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \ , \ \text{and} \ - (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} = g \frac{\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}}{|\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}|} \end{array} \right\} \quad \text{on} \quad S \ . \tag{1.7}$$

So, when the tangential part of the traction is below the threshold, the velocity of the fluid is zero. No motion is observed on S. But when the tangential part of the traction is the same as the threshold, then the flow takes place in the opposite direction as $(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}$. From the mathematical point of view the problems reads: Find $(\boldsymbol{u},p) \in \{\boldsymbol{v} \in \boldsymbol{H}^1(\Omega) : \boldsymbol{v}|_{\Gamma} =$ $0, \boldsymbol{v} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}|_S = 0\} \times \{q \in L^2(\Omega), (q,1) = 0\}$ such that

$$J(\boldsymbol{u},q) \leq J(\boldsymbol{u},p) \leq J(\boldsymbol{v},p) \quad \text{for all } (\boldsymbol{v},q) \text{ admissible functions}$$
$$J(\boldsymbol{v},q) = \mu \int_{\Omega} |D\boldsymbol{v}|^2 dx - \int_{\Omega} q \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{v} dx - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{v} dx + \int_{S} g |\boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| d\sigma , \qquad (1.8)$$

where $d\sigma$ is the surface measure associated to S. This problem has been studied mathematically by many authors [1–6], see also [7–16] for results pertaining to finite element approximations. It is worth mentioning at this juncture that another nonlinear slip boundary condition is formulated and analysed in [17], and numerical investigation of that model is carried out in [18–20].

1.2 Main results

If the velocity and the pressure are approximated by $\mathbb{P}_2^2 \times \mathbb{P}_1$, then the finite element solution associated to the equations (1.1)–(1.5) is convergent with a convergence rate of

3/4 provided that the weak solution (\boldsymbol{u}, p) has the regularity $H^2(\Omega)^2 \times H^1(\Omega)$. This reduced rate is mainly due to the presence of the non differentiable function (see [8–10, 16, 20])

$$j(oldsymbol{v}) = \int_S g|oldsymbol{v_{ au}}| d\sigma$$
 .

It is worth noting that optimal convergence rate is obtained if the tangential velocity is required to be H^2 on the slip zone (see [21–23]), or if special procedures are considered on the slip boundary [10, 21–23]. We should also mentioned that if DG-approximations are considered, then the same remedies are required (see [24,25]) if optimal convergence is what one wants to obtain. This work analyses the convergence of the finite element solution associated to the equations (1.1)–(1.5) by introducing a truncated problem whereby $(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}$ is approximated by $-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}})$ with ε a small positive parameter and $\nu_k : \mathbb{R}^d \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ the cut off given as follows

$$u_k(oldsymbol{x}) = \left\{ egin{array}{ccc} oldsymbol{x} & ext{for} & |oldsymbol{x}| < k, \ oldsymbol{x}, \ oldsymbol{x} & ext{if} & ext{for} & |oldsymbol{x}| \geq k \ oldsymbol{x}, \ oldsymbol{x} & ext{if} & ext{for} & |oldsymbol{x}| \geq k \ oldsymbol{x}, \end{array}
ight.$$

With the intermediate (truncated) problem, it is manifest that the error is treated via the triangle's inequality, and beside the velocity and pressure, we also need to estimate the quantity $\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\tau}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\tau}^h)$. The treatment of the later term is basically the novelty of this work and has already been analysed by F. Chouly and P. Hild in [26,27] or I. Dione in [28,29] for different problems. This work does not only differ from the ones presented in [26–29] from the modeling aspect. In the previous analyses, the focus is on the quantity $\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h$, whereas in our work, we want to estimate the quantity $\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h$, and $p - p^h$. Finally, the fact that we are analysing a system of equations add more difficulties in our work. Assuming that the velocity and pressure given by the equations (1.1)-(1.5) are such that $\boldsymbol{u} \in \boldsymbol{H}^{3/2+r}(\Omega)$ with $r \in (0, 1/2]$, and taking $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ the solution of the truncated problem (see below), then there exists c independent of ε such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|\boldsymbol{p} - \boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}\| + \varepsilon^{1/2} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{S} \le c\varepsilon^{1/2+r} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{3/2+r}.$$
(1.9)

(1.9) shows that the truncated problem is a "good" approximation of the continuous problem, and serves as a first step towards the convergence result. Here and throughout this work, h_K stands for the diameter of each element $K \in \mathcal{T}$ and the $h = \max_{K \in \mathcal{T}} h_K$ in the underlying regular triangulation \mathcal{T} into triangles or tetrahedra in the FEM. Just like (1.9), a direct analysis of the finite element problems reveal that for $-(\mathbf{T}^h \mathbf{n})_{\mathcal{T}} \in g\partial |\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}^h|$,

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}+\|\boldsymbol{p}^{h}-\boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|+\varepsilon^{1/2}\left\|(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h})\right\|_{S}\leq c\varepsilon^{1/2+r}\|g\|_{L^{\infty}(S)}.$$
 (1.10)

Just like (1.9), (1.10) express the proximity between the finite element solution (\boldsymbol{u}^h, p^h) and its truncated counterpart $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h, p_{\varepsilon}^h)$. With (1.9) and (1.10) in place, it is now important to estimate the quantities $\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h$ and $p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^h$. Thus by considering any stable finite element pair for approximating the velocity and pressure, then the surprising result of this work states that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\| + \left(\varepsilon^{1/2} - ch^{1/2}\right) \left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S} \\ &\leq c \inf_{\boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in \mathbb{V}_{h}} \|\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + c \inf_{q^{h} \in M_{h}} \|p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}\|, \end{aligned}$$
(1.11)

where \mathbb{V}_h and M_h are finite element spaces approximating the velocity and pressure respectively, and c is a positive constant, independent of both ε and h. It is then manifest that for $\varepsilon = (c+1)^2 h$, and using some interpolation results for the velocity and pressure, one gets a convergence result of order one for $\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h\|_1 + \|\boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}^h\|$. Finally, from the triangle's inequality one also obtain a linear convergence for $\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}^h\|_1 + \|\boldsymbol{p} - \boldsymbol{p}^h\|$. This surprising result is confirmed in all the numerical experiments of this paper. This work introduces a truncation technique as an approach to obtain a better (an improved) convergence rate for finite element approximation of variational inequalities of second kind. This approach also open the door for future applications to problems in plasticity or Bingham flow.

1.3 Outline of the paper

The rest of the paper is organised as follows.

- Section 2 is concerned with the variational formulations of the problem and existence theory.
- Section 3 introduces the truncated problem follow by thorough a priori analysis.
- Section 4 is devoted to the finite element formulation and its a priori analysis.
- Section 5 is about the formulation of the numerical scheme
- Section 6 is concerned with the implementation of the finite element solution, the verification of the theoretical results and some concluding remarks.

2 Variational formulations

We adopt the standard definitions [30] for the Sobolev spaces $H^s(D)$ and their associated inner products $(\cdot, \cdot)_{s,D}$, norms $\|\cdot\|_{s,D}$, and semi-norms $|\cdot|_{s,D}$ for $s \ge 0$. The space $H^0(D)$ coincides with $L^2(D)$, for which the norm and inner product are denoted as $\|\cdot\|_D$ and $(\cdot, \cdot)_D$, respectively. If $D = \Omega$, we drop D.

Throughout this work, boldface characters denote vector quantities, and $\boldsymbol{H}^1(\Omega) = H^1(\Omega)^d$ and $\boldsymbol{L}^2(\Omega) = L^2(\Omega)^d$.

In order to introduce the functions spaces for the analysis of the boundary value described by the equations (1.1)-(1.5), we take in a naive way the dot product between the equation (1.1) and \boldsymbol{u} and integrate the resulting equation over Ω . After utilization of the Green's formula and boundary conditions we arrived at

$$2\mu \int_{\Omega} |D\boldsymbol{u}|^2 dx + \int_{S} g |\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau}| d\sigma - \int_{\Omega} p \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} dx = \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{u} \rangle , \qquad (2.1)$$

with $d\sigma$ being the surface measure associated to S. In this work, we assume once and for all that g is non-negative and $g \in L^{\infty}(S)$, while $\mathbf{f} \in L^{2}(\Omega)^{d}$. From (2.1), we introduce the following functions spaces

$$\mathbb{V} = \{ \boldsymbol{u} \in H^1(\Omega)^d, \quad \boldsymbol{u}|_{\Gamma} = \boldsymbol{0} , \quad \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}|_S = 0 \},$$
$$M = L_0^2(\Omega) = \left\{ v \in L^2(\Omega) \text{ with } \int_{\Omega} v(\boldsymbol{x}) \mathrm{dx} = 0 \right\} .$$

 \mathbb{V} is a Hilbert space equipped with the standard H^1 -norm on each component, while M is a Banach space equipped with the L^2 -norm. With the spaces \mathbb{V} and M, one can introduce the weak formulation for the problem (1.1)-(1.5).

We multiply (1.2) by $q \in L^2(\Omega)$ and integrate over Ω . We take the dot product between (1.1) and $\boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{u}$ with $\boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V}$, integrate the resulting equation over Ω , apply Green's formula, and the boundary conditions (1.3), (1.4) and (1.5) we obtain:

Find
$$(\boldsymbol{u}, p) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$$
 such that for all $(\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$
 $a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{u}) + b(\boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{u}, p) + j(\boldsymbol{v}) - j(\boldsymbol{u}) \ge \ell(\boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{u})$, (2.2)
 $b(\boldsymbol{u}, q) = 0$

with

$$a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}) = 2\mu \int_{\Omega} D\boldsymbol{u} : D\boldsymbol{v} \, dx \quad , \quad b(\boldsymbol{v}, q) = -\int_{\Omega} q \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{v} dx, \qquad (2.3)$$
$$j(\boldsymbol{v}) = \int_{S} g |\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}| \, d\sigma \quad , \qquad \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) = (\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{v}) \; ,$$

and $\boldsymbol{A} : \boldsymbol{B} = \sum_{1 \leq i,j \leq d} A_{ij} B_{ij}$. One easily proves that

Lemma 2.1 If (u, p) is the solution of (1.8) then (u, p) solves (2.2) and vice versa.

Note that the operators defined via (2.3) are well defined for $\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}$ in \mathbb{V} and $q \in L^2(\Omega)$. One readily verifies that $b(\cdot, \cdot)$ is continuous; that is

for all
$$(\boldsymbol{v},q) \in \mathbb{V} \times L^2(\Omega)$$
, $b(\boldsymbol{v},q) \le \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_1 \|q\|$.

One of the crucial property when studying (2.2) is the following inf-sup condition: there exists $\beta > 0$ such that

$$\beta \|q\| \le \sup_{0 \neq \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V}} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v}, q)}{\|\boldsymbol{v}\|_1} \quad \text{for all } q \in M.$$

$$(2.4)$$

In fact (2.4) is obtained by observing that $\boldsymbol{H}_0^1(\Omega) \subset \mathbb{V}$ and the pair $(\boldsymbol{H}_0^1(\Omega), M)$ is inf-sup stable (see [31,32]), hence there exists γ such that

$$\text{for all } q \in M \hspace{0.1 in}, \hspace{0.1 in} \sup_{0 \neq \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V}} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v},q)}{\|\boldsymbol{v}\|_1} \geq \sup_{0 \neq \boldsymbol{v} \in \boldsymbol{H}_0^1(\Omega)} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v},q)}{\|\boldsymbol{v}\|_1} \geq \gamma \|q\| \,.$$

At this point we recall that the Korn inequality reads: there is a constant c_K depending only on Ω such that

$$c_K \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v} : \nabla \boldsymbol{v} \, dx \leq \int_{\Omega} D\boldsymbol{v} : D\boldsymbol{v} \, dx \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V} ,$$
 (2.5)

while the Poincaré-Friedreich inequality states that; there is constant c_{PF} depending only on the domain Ω such that

$$c_{\rm PF} \int_{\Omega} |\boldsymbol{v}|^2 \, dx \leq \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v} : \nabla \boldsymbol{v} \, dx \quad \text{for all} \quad \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V} \;.$$
 (2.6)

Thus it is manifest that the norms $\|\cdot\|_1$ and $\|\nabla\cdot\|$ are equivalent on \mathbb{V} . Thus with (2.6), one deduces that

$$2\mu c_K \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_1^2 \le a(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{v}) \quad \text{for all} \quad \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V} .$$
(2.7)

Next, the functional $j(\cdot)$ is convex and l.s.c (in fact even continuous) on \mathbb{V} . Thus we claim that

Proposition 2.1 If f is an element of $L^2(\Omega)^d$, and $g \in L^{\infty}(S)$, then the variational problem (2.2) has a unique solution $(u, p) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$, and the following estimate hold

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_1 + \|p\| \le c(\Omega, \mu) \|\boldsymbol{f}\|$$

Moreover if S is of class C^3 and Γ of class C^2 , with $g \in H^1(S) \cap L^{\infty}(S)$, then Saito in [3] has shown that $(\boldsymbol{u}, p) \in \boldsymbol{H}^2(\Omega) \times H^1(\Omega)$, and enjoys the a priori estimate

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{2} + \|p\|_{1} \le c(\Omega, \mu)(\|\boldsymbol{f}\| + \|g\|_{1,S})$$

Another equivalent model, is the three field formulation which reads:

Find
$$(\boldsymbol{u}, p, (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau}) \in \mathbb{V} \times M \times H^{-1/2}(S)$$
 such that for all $(\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$
 $a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p) - \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau} \rangle = \ell(\boldsymbol{v})$,
 $b(\boldsymbol{u}, q) = 0$,
 $\cdot(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} \in g\partial |\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau}|$ a.e. on S .
(2.8)

3 Truncated Problem

This section introduces the truncated problem and we provide a priori analysis associated to the problem.

3.1 Some preliminaries

With the cut-off function $\nu_k(\cdot)$ introduces, we check easily that for all $\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}$ elements of \mathbb{R}^d

$$(\nu_k(\boldsymbol{x}) - \nu_k(\boldsymbol{y})) \cdot (\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{y}) \ge 0, |\nu_k(\boldsymbol{x}) - \nu_k(\boldsymbol{y})| \le |\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{y}| .$$

$$(3.1)$$

The truncated problem reads:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathbb{V} \times M \text{ such that for all } (\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V} \times M ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) ,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, q) = 0 . \end{cases}$$
(3.2)

Using the Green's formula, one can show that the truncated problem (3.2) is associated to the following in the sense of distribution

$$-2\mu \operatorname{div} D\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} + \nabla p_{\varepsilon} = \boldsymbol{f} \quad \text{in } \Omega ,$$

$$\operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega ,$$

$$(\boldsymbol{T}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) = 0 \quad \text{on } S ,$$

$$\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}|_{\Gamma} = 0 , \quad \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}|_{S} = 0.$$
(3.3)

Remark 3.1 One observes that $-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \approx (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}.$

3.2 Analysis of the truncated problem

Henceforth, c is positive generic constant depending only on Ω unless otherwise stated. c may vary from line to line but are always independent of ϵ . When we need to specify its dependency on other quantity, we write $c(f, g), c(\mu, \varepsilon)$. etc...

About the qualitative analysis of (3.2), we state that

Proposition 3.1 The truncated problem (3.2) has a unique solution $(u_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$ and the following hold

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon}\| \le c(\mu)\|\boldsymbol{f}\|$$

Proof. The variational problem (3.2) is nonlinear monotone elliptic problem, and its existence theory is well known in the literature (see [34], Theorem 2.1, p. 171). The a priori estimate is a consequence of the coercivity of $a(\cdot, \cdot)$ and the inf-sup condition on $b(\cdot, \cdot)$.

The next result is important and prepare for the convergence result between the solution $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ and (\boldsymbol{u}, p) . It is a result similar to Lemma 3.9 in [26], or theorem 2.1 in [28]. We claim that **Lemma 3.1** Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, d = 2, 3, a bounded domain with polygonal boundary. let $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ be the solution of (3.2) and (\boldsymbol{u}, p) the solution of (2.2). Assume that \boldsymbol{u} is in $\boldsymbol{H}^{3/2+r}(\Omega)$ with $r \in (0, 1/2]$, then the following holds

$$\left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{-r,S} \le c \left(\varepsilon^r \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_S + \mu \varepsilon^{r-\frac{1}{2}} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\beta} \right) \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_1 \right),$$

with c a positive constant independent of both ε and u.

Before starting its proof, it is important to recall some preliminaries introduce by [26]. Since the domain Ω has a polygonal boundary, we have

$$\overline{\Omega} = \bigcup_{i=1}^N K_i \,.$$

We denote by $T_{\varepsilon} = \{K\}$, a regular triangulation of Ω with the mesh size ε . Next, we define the fictitious space \mathbb{V}_{ε} given by

$$\mathbb{V}_{\varepsilon} = \{ \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})^d : \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon}|_T \in \mathbb{P}_2(T)^d , \forall T \in \mathcal{T}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon}|_{\Gamma} = \boldsymbol{0} , \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}|_S = 0 \}.$$

The space of tangential traces on S for the elements in \mathbb{V}_{ε} is

$$\mathbb{W}_{\varepsilon}(S) = \left\{ w_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{S}) : \exists v_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{V}_{\varepsilon}, v_{\varepsilon} \cdot \boldsymbol{\tau} = \boldsymbol{w}_{\varepsilon} \text{ on } S \right\}.$$

We also introduce the $L^2(S)$ projection, $\mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} : L^2(S) \longrightarrow \mathbb{W}_{\varepsilon}(S)$ and we assume that the triangulation $\mathcal{T}_{\varepsilon}$ on \overline{S} is quasi-uniform (in the sense defined in the context of finite element). Then for $s \in [0, 1]$ and $v \in H^s(S)$, there exists c independent of ε such that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} &\leq c \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} ,\\ \|\mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{v}\|_{S} &\leq c \varepsilon^{s} \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} . \end{aligned}$$
(3.4)

We also recall the following inverse inequality since the mesh on S is quasi-uniform.

for all
$$\boldsymbol{v} \in H^r(S) \|\mathcal{P}\boldsymbol{v}\|_{\frac{1}{2},S} \le c\varepsilon^{r-\frac{1}{2}} \|\mathcal{P}\boldsymbol{v}\|_{r,S}$$
. (3.5)

Finally assuming that the mesh on \overline{S} is quasi-uniform, then there exists an extension operator $\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{W}_{\varepsilon}(S) \longrightarrow \mathbb{V}_{\varepsilon}$ and c independent of ε such that

$$\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon})|_{S} \cdot \boldsymbol{\tau} = \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon}, \quad \|\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}\boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1,\Omega} \le c \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{\frac{1}{2},S}, \quad \text{for all} \quad \boldsymbol{v}_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{W}_{\varepsilon}(S) \;. \tag{3.6}$$

Proof of Lemma 3.1. By definition and $w = w - \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon}w + \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon}w$, one has

$$\left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{-r,S} = \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}), \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S}}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}}$$

$$= \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}), \boldsymbol{w} - \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} + \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S}}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} .$$

$$(3.7)$$

We now estimate the term on the right hand side of (3.7). Using the triangle's inequality, Holder's inequality and (3.4), one obtains the following

$$\left| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{-r,S} \leq \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\left| \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}), \boldsymbol{w} - \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S} \right|}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} \\ + \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\left| \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}), \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S} \right|}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} \\ \leq \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{S} \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\|\boldsymbol{w} - \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}\|_{S}}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} \\ + \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\left| \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}), \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S} \right|}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} \\ \leq c\varepsilon^{r} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{S} \\ + \sup_{\boldsymbol{w} \in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\left| \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}), \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{S} \right|}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}} . \tag{3.8}$$

We estimate next the expression $\sup_{\boldsymbol{w}\in H^{r}(S)} \frac{\left|\langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}), \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon}\boldsymbol{w}\rangle_{S}\right|}{\|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}}.$ For that purpose,

for $\boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{V}$ and $\boldsymbol{u} \in \boldsymbol{H}^{3/2+r}(\Omega)$, one has $(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \in \boldsymbol{H}^{r}(S)$, and $(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon})$ is solution of:

$$a(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v},p) - \int_{S} (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) ,$$

$$a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon},\boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v},p_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) .$$

(3.9)

Putting together the equations in (3.9), one gets

$$\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = a(\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p - p_{\varepsilon}) \quad .$$
(3.10)

Thus for $v|_S = \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} w$ in (3.10), using Holder's inequality, (3.6), (3.5) and (3.4), one obtains

$$\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} d\sigma = a(\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}) + b(\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}, p - p_{\varepsilon}) \\
\leq 2\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} \|\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}\|_{1} + \|p - p_{\varepsilon}\| \|\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}\|_{1} \\
\leq c \left(\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|p - p_{\varepsilon}\|\right) \|\mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}\|_{\frac{1}{2},S} \\
\leq c\varepsilon^{r-\frac{1}{2}} \left(\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|p - p_{\varepsilon}\|\right) \|\mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S} \\
\leq c\varepsilon^{r-\frac{1}{2}} \left(\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|p - p_{\varepsilon}\|\right) \|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S}. \quad (3.11)$$

It is manifest that to close the inequality in (3.8), we need to estimate $||p - p_{\varepsilon}||$. For that purpose, we take \boldsymbol{v} such that $\boldsymbol{v}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$. Then from (3.9) one finds

$$b(\boldsymbol{v}, p_{\varepsilon} - p) = a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})$$

which together with (2.4) and $a(\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}) \leq 2\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{1}$ gives

$$\|p_{\varepsilon} - p\| \leq \frac{2\mu}{\beta} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_{1} .$$
(3.12)

Returning to (3.11) with (3.12) one has

$$\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \mathcal{P}_{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{w} d\sigma \le c \varepsilon^{r - \frac{1}{2}} \left(\mu + \frac{\mu}{\beta} \right) \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} \|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{r,S} \,. \tag{3.13}$$

Finally (3.13) and (3.8) lead to the desired inequality and the proof is complete.

Remark 3.2 If r = 1/2, then from (3.10)

$$\left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{-1/2,S} \leq 2\mu \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + \|\boldsymbol{p} - \boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}\|.$$

The solution (\boldsymbol{u}, p) is closer to $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ in the following way

Proposition 3.2 Let (\boldsymbol{u}, p) be the weak solution of problem (1.1)-(1.5) such that $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^{3/2+r}(\Omega)$ with $r \in (0, 1/2]$. Let $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ be the truncated solution defined via (3.2). Then there exists a positive constant c independent of ε such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}-\boldsymbol{u}\|_{1}+\|\boldsymbol{p}-\boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}\|+\varepsilon^{1/2}\left\|(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{g\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}})\right\|_{S}\leq c\varepsilon^{\frac{1+2r}{2}}\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{r+3/2}.$$

Proof. Let $\boldsymbol{u} \in \boldsymbol{H}^{r+3/2}(\Omega)$ with $r \in (0, 1/2]$. Then $(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \in \boldsymbol{H}^r(S)$. So for $(\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V} \times M$, one gets

$$a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p) - \langle (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \rangle_{S} = \ell(\boldsymbol{v})$$

$$a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) \quad , \qquad (3.14)$$

$$b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, q) = 0 \quad , \quad b(\boldsymbol{u}, q) = 0 \quad .$$

Using the coercivity and linearity of $a(\cdot, \cdot)$, one has

$$2\mu c_K \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_1^2 \le a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}) = a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}) - a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}).$$
(3.15)

We then need to determine $a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}) - a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u})$. From (3.14), one obtains

$$\begin{cases} a(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}) - a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}) = b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}, p_{\varepsilon} - p) + \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}) \, d\sigma \\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}, q) = 0 \quad \text{for all } q \in M \, . \end{cases}$$

Because $p_{\varepsilon} - p \in M$, $b(u_{\varepsilon} - u, p_{\varepsilon} - p) = 0$ and one deduces that

$$a(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}-\boldsymbol{u})-a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon},\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}-\boldsymbol{u})=\int_{S}\left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}})\right)\cdot(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}})\,d\sigma\,.$$
(3.16)

We return to (3.15) with (3.16) and obtain;

$$2\mu c_K \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_1^2 \leq \int_S \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma - \int_S \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma.$$
(3.17)

From the slip boundary condition (1.7), we deduce that

$$\begin{split} \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma &= \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \right) d\sigma \\ &= \int_{S} \left(-g |\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \right) d\sigma \,. \end{split}$$

From the definition of $\nu_{\varepsilon g}$ and Cauchy-Shawrz's inequality, one has

$$\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma \leq \int_{S} \left(-g |\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} |\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}})| |\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| \right) d\sigma \leq 0 \; .$$

Thus (3.17) and the definition of $\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\cdot)$ imply that

$$\begin{aligned} 2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_{1}^{2} &\leq -\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau} d\sigma \\ &\leq -\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right) \cdot \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) d\sigma \\ &\leq -\varepsilon \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right) \cdot \left(-(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right) d\sigma \\ &\leq -\varepsilon \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{S}^{2} + \varepsilon \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right) \cdot (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} d\sigma \,, \end{aligned}$$

which with the help of Cauchy-Shawrz's, Holder's and Young's inequality leads to

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{S}^{2} \leq \varepsilon^{a} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{-r,S}^{-r,s} \varepsilon^{1-a} \| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} \|_{r,S}$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon^{2a}}{2\alpha} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) \right\|_{-r,S}^{2}$$

$$+ c\mu^{2} \varepsilon^{2-2a} \frac{\alpha}{2} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{r+3/2}^{2}, \qquad (3.18)$$

with a and α positive constants that will be made precise later. We Insert in (3.18), Lemma 3.1 and obtain the following

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{S}^{2} \leq c \mu^{2} \varepsilon^{2-2a} \frac{\alpha}{2} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{r+3/2}^{2} \\ + c \frac{\varepsilon^{2a}}{2\alpha} \left(\varepsilon^{2r} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{S}^{2} + \mu^{2} \varepsilon^{2r-1} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\beta} \right)^{2} \|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1}^{2} \right),$$

which for $a = \frac{1}{2} - r$, gives

$$\mu \left[c_K - \frac{c\mu}{\alpha} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\beta} \right)^2 \right] \| \boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \|_1^2 + \varepsilon \left(1 - \frac{c}{\alpha} \right) \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_S^2 \qquad (3.19)$$
$$\leq c \mu^2 \varepsilon^{1+2r} \frac{\alpha}{2} \| \boldsymbol{u} \|_{r+3/2}^2.$$

Finally for $\alpha \geq \max\left(c, \frac{c\mu(1+1/\beta)^2}{c_K}\right)$, we deduce that there is a positive constant c independent of ε such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}\|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{S}^{2} \le c \varepsilon^{1+2r} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{r+3/2}^{2},$$

which is the desired result.

Remark 3.3 From lemma 3.1 and Proposition 3.2, we deduce that

$$\left\| (\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \right\|_{-r,S} \le c \varepsilon^{2r} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{r+3/2}.$$
(3.20)

4 Finite element Analysis

This section introduces notation pertinent to finite element discretization. We prove (1.10) and (1.11), which together with (1.9) gives an estimation for $\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}^h\|_1 + \|p - p^h\|$.

4.1 Preliminaries

We recall that Ω is a polygon when d = 2 or polyhedron when d = 3, so it can be completely meshed. Now, we describe the approximation spaces. A regular (see [35]) family of triangulations $(\mathcal{T}_h)_h$ of Ω , is a set of closed non-degenerate triangles or tetrahedra called elements, satisfying,

(a)
$$\overline{\Omega} = \bigcup_{1 \le n \le N} K_n$$
.

(b) the intersection of two different elements is either empty, a corner, or a whole edge of both elements.

(c) The ratio of the diameter h_K of an element K in \mathcal{T} to the diameter of its inscribed circle or sphere is bounded by a constant independent of K and h.

As standard, h stands for the maximal diameter of all elements of \mathcal{T}_h . For each nonnegative integer l and any K in \mathcal{T}_h , $\mathbb{P}_l(K)$ is the space of restrictions to K of polynomials in d variables and total degree less than or equal to l.

In what follows, c stand for generic constants, positive which may vary from line to line but are always independent of both h and ϵ .

We have chosen to work with the Taylor-Hood finite elements [31, 32], thus the discrete spaces of velocities and pressures are defined by

$$\mathbb{V}_{h} = \{ \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})^{d} \cap \mathbb{V} : \text{ for all } K \in \mathcal{T}, \ \boldsymbol{v}^{h}|_{K} \in \mathbb{P}_{2}(K)^{d} \}, \\ M_{h} = \{ q^{h} \in M \cap \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}), \text{ for all } K \in \mathcal{T}, \ q^{h}|_{K} \in \mathbb{P}_{1}(K) \}.$$

It is noted that the couple velcity/pressure is inf-sup stable that is; there exists a positive constant $\tilde{\beta}$ independent of h such that

$$\widetilde{\beta} \|q^h\| \le \sup_{0 \neq \boldsymbol{v}^h \in \mathbb{V}_h} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v}^h, q^h)}{\|\boldsymbol{v}^h\|_1} \quad \text{for all } q^h \in M_h.$$

$$(4.1)$$

Remark 4.1 It should be made clear that other choice of elements for the couple velocity/pressure can be adopted as long as the compatibility condition (4.1) is satisfied. The reader may consult [31, 32] for a thorough mathematical discussion of the inf-sup condition (4.1), its implications and elements that satisfied the "test".

We also introduce $W_h(S)$, the space of traces on S for discrete functions in \mathbb{V}_h :

$$W_h(S) = \{ \alpha^h \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{S}); \exists v^h \in \mathbb{V}_h, v^h \cdot \boldsymbol{\tau} = \alpha^h \text{ on } S \}.$$

We assume that the mesh on S is the one induced by \mathcal{T} . Hence the mesh of S is locally quasi-uniform. We also introduce the $L^2(S)$ projection, $\mathcal{P}_h : L^2(S) \longrightarrow W_h(S)$ and because the triangulation \mathcal{T} on \overline{S} is quasi-uniform, then for $s \in [0,1]$ and $v \in H^s(S)$, there exists c such that [26]

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{P}_{h}\boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} &\leq c \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} ,\\ \|\mathcal{P}_{h}\boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{v}\|_{S} &\leq c h^{s} \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{s,S} . \end{aligned}$$
(4.2)

Finally assuming that the mesh on \overline{S} is quasi-uniform, then there exists an extension operator $\mathcal{E}_h : \mathbb{W}_h(S) \longrightarrow \mathbb{V}_h$ and c such that [26]

$$\mathcal{E}_{h}(\boldsymbol{v}^{h})|_{S} \cdot \boldsymbol{\tau} = \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, \quad \left\| \mathcal{E}_{h} \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right\|_{1,\Omega} \leq c \|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{\frac{1}{2},S}, \quad \text{for all} \quad \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in \mathbb{W}_{h}(S) \;. \tag{4.3}$$

The finite element solution associated to the truncated problem (3.2) is defined as follows:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} \text{ such that for all } (\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{h}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v_{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) ,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, q) = 0 . \end{cases}$$

$$(4.4)$$

We recall that (\boldsymbol{u}^h, p^h) is the solution of the finite element problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } (\boldsymbol{u}^{h}, p^{h}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} \text{ such that for all } (\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}^{h}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p^{h}) - \langle (\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \rangle = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) ,\\ -(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \in g\partial |\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}| \quad \text{on } S,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}^{h}, q) = 0 . \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5)$$

4.2 Error estimates

The analog of lemma 3.1 is

Lemma 4.1 Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, be a bounded domain with polygonal boundary. Let $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h, p_{\varepsilon}^h)$ be the solution of (4.4) and (\boldsymbol{u}^h, p^h) the solution of (4.5). Then there exists c such that the following holds

$$\left\| \left(\boldsymbol{T}^{h} \boldsymbol{n} \right)_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right\|_{-r,S} \leq c \left(\varepsilon^{r} \left\| \left(\boldsymbol{T}^{h} \boldsymbol{n} \right)_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right\|_{S} + \mu \varepsilon^{r-\frac{1}{2}} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\widetilde{\beta}} \right) \| \boldsymbol{u}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} \right) .$$

The proof is the same as the proof of lemma 3.1. Next, the analog of proposition 3.2 reads

Proposition 4.1 Let (\mathbf{u}^h, p^h) be the solution of (4.5). Let $(\mathbf{u}^h_{\varepsilon}, p^h_{\varepsilon})$ the truncated finite element solution defined via (4.4). Then there exists c such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}^{h}\|_{1}+\|\boldsymbol{p}^{h}-\boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|+\varepsilon^{1/2}\left\|\left(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n}\right)_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{g\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h})\right\|_{S}\leq c\varepsilon^{\frac{1+2r}{2}}\|g\|_{L^{\infty}(S)}.$$

Proof. We follow the proof of proposition 3.2. First the inequality (3.17) in this context reads

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}^{h}\|_{1}^{2} \leq \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h} d\sigma \\ - \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h} d\sigma .$$
(4.6)

The second relation in (4.5) together with the definition of $\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{h})$ imply that

$$\begin{split} &\int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h} d\sigma \leq - \int_{S} g |\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}| d\sigma + \int_{S} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h} d\sigma \leq 0, \\ &- \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h} d\sigma \leq - \int_{S} \left((\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right) \cdot \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) d\sigma. \end{split}$$

Thus (4.6) imply that (see the derivation of (3.18))

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}^{h}\|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right\|_{S}^{2} \\ \leq \frac{\varepsilon^{2a}}{2\alpha} \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}) \right\|_{-r,S}^{2} + \varepsilon^{2-2a}\frac{\alpha}{2} \| (\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \|_{r,S}^{2}.$$

$$(4.7)$$

with a and α positive constants that will be made precise later. We Insert in (4.7), Lemma 4.1 and take $a = \frac{1}{2} - r$ to obtain

$$\mu \left[c_K - \frac{c\mu}{\alpha} \left(1 + \frac{1}{\widetilde{\beta}} \right)^2 \right] \| \boldsymbol{u}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h \|_1^2 + \varepsilon \left(1 - \frac{c}{\alpha} \right) \left\| (\boldsymbol{T}^h \boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g} (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^h) \right\|_S^2 \qquad (4.8)$$

$$\leq \varepsilon^{2r+1} \frac{\alpha}{2} \| (\boldsymbol{T}^h \boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \|_{r,S}^2.$$

Finally for $\alpha \ge \max\left(c, \frac{c\mu(1+1/\widetilde{\beta})^2}{c_K}\right)$, we deduce that there is a constant c such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}^{h}\|_{1}^{2}+\varepsilon\left\|\left(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n}\right)_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h})\right\|_{S}^{2}\leq c\varepsilon^{2r+1}\|(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}\|_{r,S}^{2}.$$
(4.9)

From the second equation of (4.5) and the definition of sub-differential one has

for all vector
$$\boldsymbol{v}^h$$
, $-(\boldsymbol{T}^h\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}\cdot\left(\boldsymbol{v}^h_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}-\boldsymbol{u}^h_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}\right)\leq g|\boldsymbol{v}^h_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}|-g|\boldsymbol{u}^h_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}|$ on S .

We take v^h such that $v^h_{\tau} = 0$ and $v^h_{\tau} = 2u^h_{\tau}$. Comparing the resulting inequalities, one obtains

$$-(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}\cdot\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}=g|\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^{h}|.$$

Application of Cauchy-Shwarz's inequality leads to

$$\left| (\boldsymbol{T}^h \boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} \right| \leq g \text{ on } S.$$

Hence Holder's inequality implies that

$$\|(\boldsymbol{T}^{h}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{ au}}\|_{r,S}\leq c\|g\|_{L^{\infty}(S)}$$

which together with (4.9) gives the desired result.

We discuss next the a priori error estimates for the solution (\boldsymbol{u}, p) of (2.2) with the regularity $\boldsymbol{u} \in \boldsymbol{H}^{3/2+r}(\Omega), r \in (0, 1/2]$, and its finite elements counterpart (\boldsymbol{u}^h, p^h) given by (4.5). The main result on this paragraph is stated as follows

Theorem 4.1 Let $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h})$ be the solution of (4.4), and $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ the solution of (3.2). Then there exists c independent of h, ε such that for all $(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, q^{h}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h}$,

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\| + \left(\varepsilon^{1/2} - ch^{1/2}\right) \left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S} \le c\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + c\|p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}\|.$$

Proof. We recall that $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon})$ solves

$$\begin{cases} \text{for all } (\boldsymbol{v}, q) \in \mathbb{V} \times M ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}, p_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}) ,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, q) = 0 , \end{cases}$$

and $(\pmb{u}^h_\varepsilon, p^h_\varepsilon)$ solves

$$\begin{cases} \text{for all } (\boldsymbol{v}^h, q^h) \in \mathbb{V}_h \times M_h \ ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^h) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^h, p^h_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_S \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}^h_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}^h) \ ,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon}, q^h) = 0 \ . \end{cases}$$

Since $\mathbb{V}_h \subset \mathbb{V}$ and $M_h \subset M$, we deduce that

$$\begin{cases} \text{for all } (\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, q^{h}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{h}) \right) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}^{h} d\sigma = 0 , \qquad (4.10)\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, q^{h}) = 0 . \end{cases}$$

Step1: Inf-sup condition on $b(\cdot, \cdot)$. Let $q^h \in M_h$, the inf-sup condition on $b(\cdot, \cdot)$ and the first equation in (4.10) imply the existence of $\tilde{\beta}$ independent of h and ε such that

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\beta} \| p_{\varepsilon}^{h} - q^{h} \| &\leq \sup_{\boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega)} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h} - q^{h})}{\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1}} \\ &\leq \sup_{\boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega)} \frac{b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h} - p_{\varepsilon}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h})}{\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1}} \\ &\leq \sup_{\boldsymbol{v}^{h} \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega)} \frac{a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h})}{\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1}} \\ &\leq 2\mu \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} + \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \| \, . \end{split}$$

Thus,

$$\|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\| \leq \left(1 + \frac{1}{\widetilde{\beta}}\right) \|p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}\| + \frac{2\mu}{\widetilde{\beta}} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}.$$

$$(4.11)$$

Step2: coercivity on $a(\cdot, \cdot)$. Let $\boldsymbol{v}^h \in \mathbb{V}_h$

$$2\mu c_K \|\boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h\|_1^2 \leq a(\boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h, \boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h)$$

= $a(\boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h) + a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h, \boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^h)$

In (4.10) we replace \boldsymbol{v}^h by $\boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon}$, compute $a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^h - \boldsymbol{u}^h_{\varepsilon})$. Then one obtains the following

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}^{2} \leq a(\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \\ + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\right) d\sigma \\ = a(\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, q^{h} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \\ + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\right) d\sigma \\ = a(\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}) \\ + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\right) d\sigma$$

$$(4.12)$$

where we have used the second relation in (4.10). We re-write (4.12) as follows

$$2\mu c_{K} \|\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\right) d\sigma$$

$$\leq a(\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \qquad (4.13)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\right) d\sigma.$$

It is manifest that in order to close the inequality (4.13), we need to bound from below $\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \right) d\sigma$ and from above $\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right) d\sigma$. We follow [29] (theorem 4, or theorem 5). First, from the definition of $\nu_{\varepsilon g}$, we have

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \left(\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \right) d\sigma = \varepsilon \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \right) d\sigma \\
\geq \varepsilon \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \right\|_{S}^{2} \\
\geq \varepsilon \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S}^{2}, \quad (4.14)$$

where the continuity of $\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\cdot)$ has been used. Next,

$$\begin{split} I &= \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right) d\sigma \\ &= \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma \\ &+ \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma \\ &\leq \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \\ &+ \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma \\ &\leq ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right\|_{1} \\ &+ \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma \,. \end{split}$$

From the lighting operator \mathcal{E}_h and the first equation in (4.10), one has

$$\int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma$$

$$= \int_{S} \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{E}_{h} \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) \right) d\sigma$$

$$= -a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, \mathcal{E}_{h} \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h})) - b(\mathcal{E}_{h} \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}), p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h})$$

$$\leq 2\mu \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} \|\mathcal{E}_{h} \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h})\|_{1} + \|\mathcal{E}_{h} \mathcal{P}_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h})\|_{1} \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|$$

$$\leq c\mu \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1} + c \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1} \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|.$$
(4.16)

We replace (4.16) in (4.15) and obtain

$$I = ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right\|_{1} + c\mu \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1} + c\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}\|_{1} \|\boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{p}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|.$$

$$(4.17)$$

We insert (4.17) and (4.14) in (4.13) and obtain

$$\begin{split} & 2\mu c_{K} \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S}^{2} \\ & \leq a(\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \\ & + ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \right\|_{1} + c\mu \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + c\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h} \| \\ & \leq 2\mu \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \|_{1} \| \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} + \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \| + \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \| + \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h} \| \\ & + ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + c\mu \left(\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} \right) \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1}, \end{split}$$

which with (4.11) gives

$$2\mu c_{K} \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1}^{2} + \varepsilon \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S}^{2}$$

$$\leq 2\mu \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \|_{1} \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} + \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \| + \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} \|_{1} \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \|$$

$$+ \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} \left(\left(1 + \frac{1}{\beta} \right) \| p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h} \| + \frac{2\mu}{\beta} \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + \frac{2\mu}{\beta} \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} \right)$$

$$+ ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + c\mu \left(\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1} + \| \boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h} \|_{1} \right) \| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{v}^{h} \|_{1}.$$

$$(4.18)$$

Finally, the application of Young's inequality leads to

$$\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}^{2}+(\varepsilon-ch)\left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon})-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S}^{2}\leq c\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1}^{2}+c\|p_{\varepsilon}-q^{h}\|^{2}$$

which is re-written as follows

$$\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1}^{2}+\varepsilon\left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon})-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S}^{2}\leq ch\left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon})-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S}^{2}+c\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1}^{2}+c\|p_{\varepsilon}-q^{h}\|^{2}.$$

We take the square root on both sides, use triangle's inequality and (4.11) and one obtains the desired result. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 4.2 If $\varepsilon(h) = (c+1)^2 h$, then one has

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\| + ch^{1/2} \left\|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h})\right\|_{S} \le c\|\boldsymbol{v}^{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}\|_{1} + c\|p_{\varepsilon} - q^{h}\|.$$
(4.19)

To estimate the right hand side of (4.19), we consider the approximation operators constructed in Girault and Hecht [33], Chapter 5. These are $\Pi_h \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{V}; \mathbb{V}_h)$ and $r_h \in \mathcal{L}(M; M_h)$ which satisfy; for each real number $\alpha \in [0, 1]$

(1) There exists a constant c, independent of h such that

for all
$$\boldsymbol{v} \in W^{\alpha+1,2}(\Omega)^2 \cap \mathbb{V}$$
, $\|\nabla(\Pi_h \boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{v})\| \le ch^{\alpha} |\boldsymbol{v}|_{W^{\alpha+1,2}(\Omega)}$. (4.20)

(2) There exists a constant c, independent of h such that

for all
$$q \in W^{\alpha,2}(\Omega)^2 \cap M$$
, $||r_h q - q|| \le ch^{\alpha} |q|_{W^{\alpha,2}(\Omega)}$. (4.21)

Thus (4.19) together with (4.20) and (4.21) gives

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\| + ch^{1/2} \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}) \right\|_{S} \le ch^{\alpha} \left(|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}|_{W^{\alpha+1,2}(\Omega)} + |p_{\varepsilon}|_{W^{\alpha,2}(\Omega)} \right).$$

Thus one obtains linear convergence if $\alpha = 1$.

Remark 4.3 Having in mind proposition 4.1, proposition 3.2 and theorem 4.1, we have for ε given as before and $\alpha = 1$,

$$\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}^h\|_1 + \|p - p^h\| \le ch$$
.

Remark 4.4 From proposition 4.1, proposition 3.2 and theorem 4.1, it is clear that one only need the interpolation estimate on the entire domain and an appropriate choice of ϵ . We also note that the regularity of the solution on the slip/dissipation zone is not needed at all. Hence this result differ from the ones derived previously (see [9, 10, 20, 22, 23] just to cited a few).

Remark 4.5 In this text, we do not dealt with domains with curved boundary, and the readers interested in that direction may consult the work of Ibrahima Dione [28].

5 Numerical algorithm

This section is devoted to the formulation of the numerical scheme for the Stokes equations under Tresca's boundary condition. We recall that because we are interested in rate of convergence of the finite element solution, and in the previous section it is observed that $\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p_{\varepsilon} - p_{\varepsilon}^{h}\|$ and $\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}^{h}\|_{1} + \|p - p^{h}\|$ have the same convergence rate for $\varepsilon = ch$, we will compute the solution for $\varepsilon = ch$ of the truncated finite element problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{for all } (\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, q^{h}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h} ,\\ a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, \boldsymbol{v}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}, p_{\varepsilon}^{h}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{h}) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}^{h} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}) ,\\ b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{h}, q^{h}) = 0 . \end{cases}$$
(5.1)

(5.1) is a nonlinear system of equations, hence for its resolution an incremental or iterative method is needed. In the lines that follows, we propose a Newton type algorithm. The Gateaux-derivative of the projection (cut off) function

$$\nu_k(\boldsymbol{x}) = \begin{cases} \boldsymbol{x} & \text{for } |\boldsymbol{x}| < k, \\ k \frac{\boldsymbol{x}}{|\boldsymbol{x}|} & \text{for } |\boldsymbol{x}| \ge k. \end{cases}$$

is given by

$$u_k'(\boldsymbol{x})\boldsymbol{y} = \left\{ egin{array}{ll} \boldsymbol{y} & ext{for } |\boldsymbol{x}| < k, \ k\left(rac{\boldsymbol{y}}{|\boldsymbol{x}|} - rac{(\boldsymbol{x}\cdot\boldsymbol{y})\boldsymbol{x}}{|\boldsymbol{x}|^3}
ight) & ext{for } |\boldsymbol{x}| \geq k. \end{array}
ight.$$

We then propose the following method for solving the nonlinear equation (5.1), described in Algorithm 1.

Remark 5.1 It should be noted that $(\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^{k}, \tilde{p}_{\varepsilon}^{k}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h}$ given in (5.2) and (5.3) is well defined by a direct application of Babuska-Brezzi's theorem for mixed formulations. Thus, knowing $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k}, p_{\varepsilon}^{k})$ one can always compute $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}, p_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})$. The convergence analysis of the sequence $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k}, p_{\varepsilon}^{k})_{k}$ may be done following similar analysis in [31, 36].

Algorithm 1 Newton-Raphson algorithm for (5.1)

 $\overline{k=0. \ (\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{0}, p_{\varepsilon}^{0}) \in \mathbb{V}_{h} \times M_{h}}$

 $k \geq 0$. Assuming $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^k, p_{\varepsilon}^k)$ is known, compute $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}, p_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})$ as follows

1. Compute $(\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^k, \tilde{p}_{\varepsilon}^k) \in \mathbb{V}_h \times M_h$ such that

$$a(\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^{k},\boldsymbol{v}^{h}) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^{h},\tilde{p}_{\varepsilon}^{k}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{S} \nu_{\varepsilon g}'(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{k}) \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon \tau}^{k} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}^{h} d\sigma = \ell(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}) - \tilde{\ell}(\boldsymbol{v}^{h}), \quad (5.2)$$
$$b(\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^{k},q^{h}) = -b(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k},q^{h}), \quad (5.3)$$

where

$$\tilde{\ell}(\boldsymbol{v}^h) = a(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^k, \boldsymbol{v}^h) + b(\boldsymbol{v}^h, p_{\varepsilon}^k) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_S \nu_{\varepsilon g}(\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon \boldsymbol{\tau}}^k) \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}^h d\sigma.$$

2.
$$\boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k+1} = \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k} + \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^{k}, \, p_{\varepsilon}^{k+1} = p_{\varepsilon}^{k} + \tilde{p}_{\varepsilon}^{k}$$

6 Numerical experiments

We now study the numerical behavior of the Newton-Raphson algorithm described in the previous section. We have implemented Algorithm 1, using vectorized assembling functions and the mesh generator provided in [37–39], on a computer running Linux (Ubuntu 16.04) with 3.00GHz clock frequency and 32GB RAM. We use some classical tests problems to evaluate the behavior of Algorithm 1 with the stoppting criterion

$$\| \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\varepsilon}^{k} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \| \tilde{p}_{\varepsilon}^{k} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} < 10^{-10} \left(\| \boldsymbol{u}_{\varepsilon}^{k} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \| p_{\varepsilon}^{k} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right).$$

6.1 2D Driven cavity

This problem has been considered by many authors [8–10,13,16,18–20]. We set $\Omega = (0,1)^2$ and we assume that its boundary consists of two portions Γ_D and S defined as follows

$$\begin{split} \Gamma_D &= \{0\} \times (0, \ 1) \cup (0, \ 1) \times \{0\} \\ S &= S_1 \cup S_2, \quad S_1 = (0, \ 1) \times \{1\}, \quad S_2 = \{1\} \times (0, \ 1) \end{split}$$

The right-hand side is

$$\boldsymbol{f} = -2\mu \operatorname{div} D\boldsymbol{u} + \nabla p$$

where (\boldsymbol{u}, p) is given by

$$u_1(x,y) = -x^2 y(x-1)(3y-2),$$
 (6.1)

$$u_2(x,y) = xy^2(y-1)(3x-2), (6.2)$$

$$p(x,y) = (2x-1)(2y-1).$$
 (6.3)

In [19], it is shown that

$$(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} = -4\mu x^2(x-1) \begin{bmatrix} 1\\0 \end{bmatrix}, \text{ on } S_1$$
$$(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}} = -4\mu y^2(y-1) \begin{bmatrix} 0\\-1 \end{bmatrix} \text{ on } S_2$$

For $\mu = 1$, a straightforward calculation reveals that

$$\max_{S} |(\boldsymbol{T}\boldsymbol{n})_{\boldsymbol{\tau}}| = 4\mu \max_{x \in S_1} x^2 (x-1) = 4\mu \max_{x \in S_2} y^2 (y-1) = 0.59.$$

Then for an appropriate choice of g, both, slip and stick zones can appear on S. We first run our code with h = 1/32, $\varepsilon = h$ and two values of g. Figures 1-2 show the velocity fields and the streamlines obtained, using Algorithm 1. We can notice that for $g = 0.25 < \max_{S} |(\mathbf{T}n)_{\tau}|$ a non-trivial slip occurs, while for $g = 1 > \max_{S} |(\mathbf{T}n)_{\tau}|$ the solution is such that $u_{\tau} = 0$ on S.



Figure 1: Velocity fields for the driven cavity problem (a): g = 0.25, (b): g = 1

We evaluate the accuracy and the behavior of Algorithm 1 by calculating the error between approximate solution and the exact solution. Since we do not know the exact solution explicitly, we use an approximate solution on a finer mesh of size h = 1/124 as the reference solution. The convergence errors are computed as follows

$$e_{1} := e_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}) = \| \boldsymbol{u}_{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{*} \|_{L^{2}}$$
$$e_{2} := e_{h}(\boldsymbol{u}, p) = \| \boldsymbol{u}_{h} - \boldsymbol{u}_{*} \|_{H^{1}} + \| p_{h} - p_{*} \|_{L^{2}}$$

where (u_*, p_*) is the reference solution. Note that Algorithm 1 always converges for $\varepsilon = h$. For $\varepsilon \ll h$, a suitable initialization is needed for the friction case since large values of



Figure 2: Streamlines for the driven cavity problem (a): g = 0.25, (b) : g = 1

 $1/\varepsilon$ imply $u_{\tau} \approx 0$. In our code to compute the solution for $\varepsilon = h/10$, we start with $\varepsilon = h$ and after convergence we adjust ε to compute the adequate solution.

We report in Table 1-2 the number of iterations, the CPU times (in Seconds) and the convergence rates for g = 0.25 and g = 1. For the stick case (g = 0.25) the best convergence rates are obtained with $\varepsilon = h/10$. For $\varepsilon = h$ the convergence rates are less good than expected but the convergence of the Newton-Raphson algorithm is very fast. For the stick case (g = 1) the convergence rates are less good than expected (for the standard Stokes equation) for both choices of ε . This can be explained by the fact that the penalization term $1/\varepsilon$ in (5.1) is not large enough to enforce $\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau}^k \approx 0$.

	$\varepsilon = h$				$\varepsilon = h/10$			
h	Iter.	CPU	Rate e_1	Rate e_2	Iter.	CPU	Rate e_1	Rate e_2
1/16	7	0.05			22	0.13		
1/32	8	0.18	1.98	1.20	17	0.38	1.96	1.32
1/64	8	0.95	1.78	1.16	17	2.02	2.03	1.31
1/128	8	6.01	1.37	1.15	21	15.54	2.04	1.29
1/256	10	49.99	1.23	1.21	23	113.56	2.10	1.34

Table 1: Performances and accuracy of Algorithm 1 on the 2D driven cavity for g = 0.25

6.2 3D lid-driven cavity

This problem has already been considered in [18] for Stokes and Navier Stokes. The geometry consists of a cubic cavity $\Omega = (0,1)^3$ with a moving wall at $\Gamma = \{z = 1\}$, and $\boldsymbol{u}|_{\Gamma} = (4x_2(1-x_2), 0, 0)$. The remaining part of the boundary is $S = \partial \Omega \setminus \Gamma$ where the slip takes place and we take $\mu = 1$. Figure 3 shows the velocity fields and the magnitude of its tangential component $\parallel \boldsymbol{u}_{\tau} \parallel$ at the walls for g = 0.25 and g = 2. In [18], numerical

	$\varepsilon = h$				$\varepsilon = h/10$			
h	Iter.	CPU	Rate e_1	Rate e_2	Iter.	CPU	Rate e_1	Rate e_2
1/16	2	0.02			3	0.02		
1/32	2	0.03	0.76	0.90	3	0.06	1.34	1.43
1/64	2	0.25	0.92	0.96	3	0.35	0.94	1.34
1/128	2	1.5	1.03	1.05	3	2.22	0.99	1.28
1/256	2	9.90	1.19	1.19	3	14.81	1.16	1.30

Table 2: Performances and accuracy of Algorithm 1 on the 2D driven cavity for g = 1

experiments show that, for this 3D lid-driven cavity, the friction always occurs. Table 3 summarizes the performances of Algorithm 1 in terms of the number of iterations and the CPU times (in Seconds), with various values of g. We can notice that the proposed Newton-Raphson algorithm is virtually independent of the mesh size, for a fixed parameter ε . Moreover, the convergence of the Newton-Raphson algorithm is fast.



Figure 3: Velocity field and $|| u_{\tau} ||$ for the 3D lid-driven cavity (a): g = 0.25, (b): g = 2

6.3 Concluding remarks

We have studied, theoretically and numerically a new approach based on a cut off function for the numerical approximation of the Stokes equation under Tresca friction boundary condition. Numerical experiments have shown that optimal rates of convergence can be obtained for the friction case. For the 3D lid-driven cavity studied, the proposed method proved to be fast since the friction always occurs. Then, the proposed algorithm can be useful for pure friction problem in 2D or 3D. However, with the proposed approach, the tangential stress must be computed at the end of the algorithm while for the Lagrange multiplier based approach (e.g., [18, 19]), the tangential stress is available as a Lagrange multiplier.

	g =	0.25	g =	= 1	g=2		
	$\varepsilon = h$	$\varepsilon = h/10$	$\varepsilon = h$	$\varepsilon = h/10$	$\varepsilon = h$	$\varepsilon = h/10$	
h	Iter. / CPU	Iter. / CPU	Iter. / CPU	Iter. / CPU	Iter. / CPU	Iter. / CPU	
1/4	4 / 0.07	6 / 0.08	2 / 0.02	5 / 0.04	2 / 0.02	4 / 0.03	
1/8	5 / 0.45	6 / 0.52	4 / 0.32	5 / 0.42	3 / 0.24	5 / 0.42	
1/16	5 / 13.44	7 / 18.98	4/ 10.75	5 / 13.55	3 / 8.06	5 / 13.51	
1/32	6 / 921.05	7 / 1078.2	4 / 616.79	5 / 779.80	3 / 462.35	5 / 769.50	

Table 3: Performances a of Algorithm 1 on the 3D lid-driven cavity, for various values of g.

Conflicts of interests. We declare no conflicts of interests

Acknowledgments. The authors thank the two referees for their constructive remarks and comments.

References

- H. Fujita. A mathematical analysis of motions of viscous incompressible fluid under leak or slip boundary conditions. In: *Mathematical Fluid Mechanics and Modeling*, RIMS Kōkyūroko, 888, Kyoto University, Kyoto, 199–216, 1994.
- [2] H. Fujita. Non-stationary Stokes flows under leak boundary conditions of friction type. J. Comput. Appl. Math., 19, 1–8, 2001.
- [3] N. Saito. On the Stokes equations with the leak and slip boundary conditions of friction type: regularity of solutions. Publications of RIMS, Kyoto University, 40, 345-383, 2004.
- [4] J. Haslinger & R. A. E. Makinen. The parameter identification in the Stokes system with threshold slip boundary conditions. J. Appl. Math. Mech., 100, No 6, ???,2020.
- [5] J. Haslinger, J. Stebel & T. Sassi. Shape optimization for Stokes problem with threshold slip. Appl. Math., 59, Issue 6, 631–652, 2014.
- [6] J. Haslinger R. Kucera V. Satek & T. Sassi. Stokes system with solution-dependent threshold slip boundary conditions: Analysis, approximation and implementation. *Math. Mech. Solids.*, 23, Issue 3, 294–307, 2018.
- [7] F.F. Jing, W. Han, Y.C. Zhang, W.J. Yan. Analysis of an aposteriori error estimator for a variational inequality governed by Stokes equations. J. Comput. Appl. Math., 372, 112721, 2020.
- [8] Y. Li & K. Li. Penalty finite element method for Stokes problem with nonlinear slip boundary conditions. Appl. Math. Comput., 204, 216–226, 2008.

- [9] M. Ayadi, L. Baffico, M. K. Gdoura & T. Sassi. Error estimates for Stokes problem with tresca friction conditions. *Esaim: M2AN.* 48, 1413–1429, 2014.
- [10] T. Kashiwabara. On a finite element approximation of the Stokes equations under a slip boundary condition of the friction type. J. Indust. Appl. Math., 30, 227–261, 2013.
- [11] H. Qiu, C. Xue and L. Xue. Low-order stabilized finite element methods for the unsteady Stokes/Navier-Stokes equations with friction boundary conditions. MMAS., 41, No 5, 2119–2139, 2018.
- [12] Jian Li, Haibiao Zheng & Qingsong Zou. A priori and a posteriori estimates of the stabilized finite element methods for the incompressible flow with slip boundary conditions arising in arteriosclerosis. Advances in Difference Equations., vol 374, 2019.
- [13] Yuan Li & Kaitai Li. Pressure projection stabilized finite element method for Navier-Stokes equations with nonlinear slip boundary conditions. *Computing.*, 87, 113-133, 2010.
- [14] J. Haslinger, R. Kucera & V. Satek. Stokes system with local Coulombs slip boundary conditions: Analysis of discretized models and implementation. *Comput. Math. with Appl.*, 77, No 6, 1655–1667, 2019.
- [15] R. Kucera J. Haslinger V. Satek & M. Jarosova. Efficient methods for solving the Stokes problem with slip boundary conditions. *Math. Comput. Simulat.*, 145, 114–124, 2018.
- [16] M. Ayadi H. Ayed L. Baffico & T. Sassi. Stokes Problem with Slip Boundary Conditions of Friction Type: Error Analysis of a Four-Field Mixed Variational Formulation. J. Sci. Comput., 81, 312341, 2019.
- [17] C. Leroux. Steady Stokes flows with threshold slip boundary conditions, Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci., 15, No 8, 1141–1168, 2005.
- [18] J.K. Djoko & J. Koko. Numerical methods for the Stokes and NavierStokes equations driven by threshold slip boundary conditions. *Comput. Methods. Appl. Mech. Engrg.*, **305**, 936-958, 2016.
- [19] J.K. Djoko, J. Koko & R. Kucera. power law Stokes equations with threshold slip boundary conditions: numerical methods and implementation. *MMAS.*, 42, No 5, 1488–1511, 2019.
- [20] J.K. Djoko & J. Koko. GLS methods for Stokes equations under boundary condition of friction type: formulation-analysis-numerical schemes and simulations. submitted.
- [21] R. Glowinski & J.-L. Lions & R. Trémolières. Numerical Analysis of Variational Inequalities, Studies in Mathematics and its Applications, 8, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1981.

- [22] R. Glowinski. Numerical Methods for Nonlinear Variational Problems, Springer Series in Computational Physics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2008.
- [23] K. Atkinson & W. Han. Theoretical Numerical Analysis: A Functional Analysis Framework, Texts in Applied Mathematics, vol 39, Second Edition, Springer, 2005.
- [24] J.K. Djoko. Discontinuous Galerkin Finite element discretization for steady Stokes flows with threshold slip boundary conditions. *Quaest. Math.*, 36, 501–516, 2013.
- [25] F. Jing, W. Han, W. Jing & F. Wang. Discontinuous Galerkin Methods for a Stationary NavierStokes Problem with a Nonlinear Slip Boundary Condition of Friction Type. J. Sci. Comput., 76, 888-912, 2018.
- [26] F. Chouly & P. Hild. On convergence of the panalty method for unilateral contact problem. Appl. Numer. Math., 65, 27–40, 2013.
- [27] F. Chouly, M. Fabre, P. Hild, R. Mlika, J. Pousin and Y. Renard. An Overview of Recent Results on Nitsches Method for Contact Problems, *Lecture Notes in Computational Science and Engineering* 121, Geometrically Unfitted Finite Element Methods and Applications, 93-141, Springer, 2018.
- [28] I. Dione. Optimal error estimates of the unilateral contact problem in curved and smooth boundary domain by the penalty method. IMA J. Numer. Anal., 40, No 1, 729-763, 2020.
- [29] I. Dione. Optimal convergence analysis of the unilateral contact problem with and without Tresca friction conditions by the penalty method. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 472, no. 1, 266284, 2019.
- [30] H. Brezis. Functional Analysis, Sobolev Spaces and partial differential equations. Springer, 2010.
- [31] V. Girault & P.A. Raviart. Finite Element Methods for Navier-Stokes Equations: Theory and Algorithms. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New-York, Tokyo 1986.
- [32] D. Boffi, F. Brezzi & M. Fortin. Mixed Finite Element Methods and Applications. Springer Series in Computational Mathematics, Springer Verlag Berlin, 2013.
- [33] V. Girault, F. Hecht. Numerical Methods for Grade-Two Fluid Models: Finite-Element Discretizations and Algorithms In Handbook of Numerical Analysis, Numerical Methods for Non-Newtonian Fluids. eds, R. Glowinski, J. Xu. vol. XVI, North Holland; Amsterdam, 5–207, 2011.
- [34] J. L. Lions. Quelques Méthodes de Résolution des Problèmes aux Limites Non Linéaires, Dunod, Paris, 1969.
- [35] P. Ciarlet. Finite Element Method for Elliptic Problems, North Holland, Amstedam, 1978.

- [36] R. Glowinski. Finite element methods for incompressible viscous flow. In Handbook of Numerical Analysis, P.G Ciarlet and J.L Lions, eds, vol. IX, North Holland; Amsterdam, 3–1176, 2003.
- [37] J. Koko. A MATLAB mesh generator for the two-dimensional finite element method. Appl. Math. Comput., 250, 650–664, 2015.
- [38] J. Koko. Fast MATLAB assembly of FEM matrices in 2D and 3D using cell array approach. Int. J. Model. Simul. Sci. Comput., 7, No. 02, 1650010, 2016.
- [39] J. Koko. Efficient MATLAB codes for 2D/3D Stokes equation with the mini-element. Informatica., 30, 243–268, 2019.